Mr K Lawson

Strategic Development & External Funding Manager

Essex County Council

County Hall

Chelmsford 

Essex CM1 1QH

14th November 2007

Dear Mr Lawson, 

Essex Developer Contributions & Provision of Infrastructure Consultation Document

Thank you for consulting the HBF in respect of the above. 

The HBF has a number of comments to make.

General:

The HBF has some general points to make:

· The Draft Guide at times seeks funding from developers to pay for services and facilities that the County Council should fund via the Council Tax.

· It is clearly inappropriate to imply that the document can ‘require’ specific contributions given its complete lack of any official planning status.

· Any contributions will need to considered amongst all the other potential planning gains that might be sought, and prioritised accordingly. Any contribution requirements and thresholds must be set at a level that does not jeopardise the financial viability of development, or make it unattractive for landowners or developers to bring sites forward. 

· The County Council needs to be differentiate between what is actually required and necessary in order to facilitate new development, and what improvements to facilities and services it would like if money was no object. 

· The County Council has to recognise that the vast majority of the occupiers of the new housing that will be built already live in Essex, and will only be moving from one locality to another. Consequently, in many instances there should not be any net increase in burden upon overall facilities and services within Essex.

Document Status

Given that as the draft document acknowledges, it will not in itself have any planning status until it is incorporated in local DPD or SPD documents, it is unclear as to how it can currently actually be used as part of the development process. Presumably, it will be background information that local authorities (in drawing up their DPD policies) and applicants for planning permission may or may not choose to have regard to. 

Furthermore, given that the Government has very recently announced the advent of the ‘Planning Charge’ in order to fund key infrastructure, there will need to be a rethink in relation to the precise role and purpose of the Guide.

Specific matters:

P.3

It is stated that the Draft Guide should be read in conjunction with appropriate District/Unitary guidance. However, it must be recognised that at the end of the day it is the District/Unitary Authorities adopted policies and guidance that will be used to actually determine planning applications, and that the County’s Guide is only a background information document. 

P.5

It is specified in the last paragraph that “brownfield or previously used sites may also be a case where other considerations may have to be balanced against the standard contribution requirements laid out in this Guide…”. It is clearly wrong to imply that the any contributions referred to in this guide are ‘requirements’. They cannot be so given its lack of any official planning status. Equally, other considerations may well also sometimes be relevant in relation to Greenfield housing provision.

It is further stated that …”In such cases the onus should be on the applicant to demonstrate exceptional circumstances and that the knowledge of all likely development costs, the particular proposal is unlikely to be financially viable. This could be demonstrated by “open book” valuation/negotiation approach”. The development industry is opposed to ‘open book’ accounting, and does not see why it should be expected to reveal sensitive commercial information into the public domain. Again, unless requirements are clearly backed up by adopted statutory planning policies then developers should not necessarily be expected to have to take them on board.

P.14

With regard to standard legal agreements, the County Council must ensure that these are to the satisfaction of all interested parties.

P.15

Reference is made to the Essex County Council Design Guide for Residential Areas and the Urban Place Supplement, and it is stated that these documents should be used wherever possible. However, the HBF would point out that many local authorities in Essex have chosen not to adopt these documents. Therefore, it is inappropriate to suggest that they should be necessarily used by applicants.

Reference is also made to Eco Homes requirements. However, this is irrelevant given its replacement by the Code for Sustainable Homes.

You may be aware that the HBF (unlike many local authorities) is a signatory to the national commitment to seek to deliver zero carbon housing by 2016. 

The relationship between the Code for Sustainable Homes and planning policies being interpreted in an inconsistent way throughout England (and, indeed, Wales) is becoming increasingly problematic for the house building industry. In their attempt to be seen to be rising to meet the challenges set by climate change many regions, sub regions and local authorities are taking it upon themselves to try to move faster than the timetable attached to the Code for carbon reduction.

It is similarly curious as to how, or why, regional or local planning bodies could, or should, set their own carbon emission targets for the performance of buildings. The national application of the Code for Sustainable Homes quite clearly sets targets and milestones that together are a national trajectory, culminating in zero carbon homes by 2016. 

Following on from the HBF summit on zero carbon homes, a Task Force was set up co-chaired by Yvette Cooper MP and Stewart Baseley (HBF Executive Chairman). It met for the first time on 31 January 2007.  Alongside the HBF and DCLG, membership includes the Construction Products Association, the DTI, John Callcutt (in respect of his new housing review), WWF, the UK Business Council for Sustainable Energy and the Local Government Association. 

Members of the Task Force will focus on work in relevant areas. HBF will lead on research issues, including those relating to housing and urban design. Our short-term objective is to reach agreement on a Concordat between the main parties, which can be published in the summer alongside the Government’s final policy proposals on the timeframe and approach to zero carbon homes. 

The HBF is extremely concerned that regions and local authorities are seeking to amend and shorten the agreed zero-carbon timeframe. It has written to Yvette Cooper MP reaffirming the point that multiple targets will critically undermine our prospects of achieving the Government’s overall objective. It is crucial that this fact is taken on board. The 2016 Taskforce will, inevitably, want to address this issue as well since it is considered to be unhelpful and unnecessary for each region to set its own targets for implementation of the Code. 

Fundamentally the Industry has signed up to a deal with the Government to achieve Carbon Neutrality within the next ten years. Local Authorities should also sign up to this objective in order for consistency and certainty with regard to long-term investment in new technologies and skills that will be essential in order to deliver Carbon Neutrality in the 10 year time-span envisaged. Furthermore, Carbon Neutrality is best achieved through Building Regulations and not via unsubstantiated planning policies.

 

Technological innovation is moving rapidly in the sector of energy generation. It is, therefore, the HBF’s view that planning policies should not try to “back winners” by specifying one type of technology over another in terms of types of energy generation or types of renewable energy generation.

Emerging practice is becoming confusing, in part due to a lack of sufficient clear guidance by central government in the context of energy policy. We have thus seen the emergence of myriad definitions used to calculate energy use of development proposals.

Planning policy should not be a tool to define and control what are essentially energy generation considerations. That is the role of national energy policy and regulation and the role of planning is to facilitate the delivery of the energy supply solutions that stem from national energy policy. 

The debate over the benefits (and pitfalls) of on site, local, regional or national energy generation is still ongoing, as are the issues surrounding the long-term costs/benefits of individual renewable energy technologies. We believe the key in this field is a national strategic vision of how we can achieve an efficient low carbon energy supply for the country. Local authorities should not seek to second guess such thinking through adopting prescriptive local policies on energy supply. We also consider that the expert capacity to determine such matters is, in any case, not something that currently exists, especially within LPA planning departments.

It is, therefore, considered that planning policy should be concerned solely with removing barriers to the siting or development of new innovations such as wind turbines, CHP plants and other energy generation development. It should not seek to control the use of power within dwellings (since this would, in any event, be unenforceable) or be concerned with the fabric of the building, which is covered adequately by the Code for Sustainable Homes as discussed above.

There are many examples of such confusion arising in attempts by local authorities seeking to set and implement “Merton Rule” style policies for a proportion of “on site” renewable energy. Indeed, even Merton Borough Council relies solely on independent consultants reports to assess energy use of dwellings to calculate compliance with their 10% target for on site renewable energy. It is quite obvious that this issue is not one that can be adequately controlled through planning measures and is an example of how planning is being used to inadequately address issues that are better dealt with through other legislation and controls.

Planning does, of course, have a role to play in allocating sites suitable for the establishment of renewable technologies for energy generation, both in themselves (such as sites for large wind farms and district CHP plants) and in areas that may benefit from access to renewable sources for on site generation, such as sites near to biomass generation sites. 

However, the debate over whether wind turbines are more or less efficient than photo voltaic cells, whether ground source heat pumps are more effective than solar heat transfer technology or other similar discussions should not an issue for consideration under planning powers available to local authorities.

In such a fast moving field of technological innovation planners and the planning system should be open to discussion about the most appropriate issues and solutions on a site by site basis rendering any blanket proportional target unnecessary and, indeed, potentially restrictive on emerging new solutions.

The HBF has very strong views on this subject matter. The Code for Sustainable Homes sets clear standards, and dates by which they need to be reached. It is therefore clearly inappropriate for Councils to seek to set their own alternative standards and requirements. It is especially inappropriate to do so via SPD rather than through the statutory process.  

Planning and Climate Change (December 2006) was published as a draft supplement to PPS1. The document supports the HBF’s viewpoint that the draft PPS should clearly recognise the need for planning policy not to duplicate the role of national building regulations. It states in paragraphs 27-39 that in determining planning applications LPA’s should ensure they are consistent with the PPS and avoid placing inconsistent requirements on applicants. Paragraph 30 says that with regard to the environmental performance of new development, planning authorities should “engage constructively and imaginatively with developers to encourage the delivery of sustainable buildings. They should be supportive of innovation”.

Paragraph 31 of the aforementioned draft document states that “LPA’s should not need to devise their own standards for the environmental performance of individual buildings as these are set out nationally through the Building Regulations”. Therefore, the HBF heavily favours Option 1. It feels that only this will provide the certainty required for developers and businesses to invest in the new long-term technologies and skills necessary in order to reduce carbon emissions. Individual local authorities all setting their own standards and requirements would be a recipe for chaos.

The Government has very recently again emphasised that Local Authorities should not seek to set their own individual timescales for introducing particular Code Levels. The Department for Business, Enterprise & Regulatory Reform published ‘Addressing Climate Change and Fuel Poverty – Energy Efficiency Measures Information for Local Government – Energy Measures Report: September 2007’ which states (see pages 93-95):

“..Given the ambition of the national timetable, the Government considers that local authorities should not set separate building standards from the Code for Sustainable Homes or set ad hoc timetables through the planning system to reach zero carbon emissions (my emphasis). There may be specific opportunities and local circumstances where authorities and developers can go further and faster. Any such higher standards for homes need to be set using the Code for Sustainable Homes rather than any other criteria. It may be that a local authority could focus on the carbon standards in the Code or the whole Code. These approaches on energy and building standards need to be properly introduced and tested through the planning system rather than on an ad hoc basis when individual applications are dealt with.

Policies set out in a development plan document are examined by an independent inspector, to ensure that they are sound. This examination process considers the deliverability of the plan and its polices as part of the broader tests of soundness…”.
The HBF does not consider that it therefore appropriate to have a policy requirement whereby the amount of CO2 emissions are 10% lower than Building Regulations. Such an approach is contrary to government guidance.

Furthermore, it must be recognised that if carbon emissions are to be properly tackled then there needs to be a concerted effort to reduce carbon emissions from the existing housing stock, which is far less environmentally friendly than any modern housing now being built.

P.16

It is stated that all residential developments of 12 or more dwellings will be considered for contributions. The HBF presumes that the County Council means that it wants to be consulted by local authorities in relation to planning applications of this size and over. Clearly, it cannot seek contributions for 12 or more dwellings if local authorities have adopted planning policies setting out different figures.

The County Council will need to have an evidence base to justify any financial contributions being sought in respect of early years and childcare. In particular, it will need to demonstrate that there is insufficient spare capacity in existing facilities. For instance, it is well known that many schools have plenty of spare capacity for more pupils.  

P.19

It is stated that only primary schools within 2 miles and secondary schools within 3 miles safe walking distance can be considered when assessing local supply, and that faith and selective schools may be excluded. The precise basis for this approach is unclear, is it fully in line with national guidance? It would seem to the Federation on face value that the County Council’s approach would not appear to be entirely reasonable. Particularly with regard to the exclusion of faith schools from the equation. 

P.20 – 21

It is not apparent whether the figures take account of the fact that a significant number of pupils that will occupy new housing developments already live in the local area and attend local schools. This is particularly apparent with regard to affordable housing, which can often only be offered to local people. Consequently, their occupiers children will not directly result in a need for further educational provision. 

P.22

With regard to whether any improvements are required to make them safer, apart from in respect of very large developments, the HBF would not expect contributions to be necessary. If routes aren’t currently safe, the County Council should itself be seeking to rectify any problems and deficiencies.

P.24 

The text refers to developments of over 50 dwellings ‘requiring’ a full Transport Assessment’ or a Transport Statement. Again, the Guide can’t require these, unless there is some other statutory policy justification operating.

P.25

Reference is made to an infrastructure funding gap. It is stated that when applied to Essex housing allocations within the East of England Plan this corresponds to a figure per dwelling of £19,600. The HBF considers this figure excessive.

P.26

It is not apparent as to why developers should be expected to fund monitoring equipment and its maintenance to study potential impact upon the wider transport network, or why they should be expected to automatically fund improved public transport provision (which may well be for the benefit of the wider public population).

P.28

Reference is made to minimum bus service operating requirements of every 15 minutes for medium or larger sized developments. These sizes are not defined. The cost and viability of such services need to be fully taken on board.

P.30

It is stated that the County Council wants to see all bus vehicles fitted with telematic systems, and that it may ask developers to supply private in house telematics relay screens allowing householders to view bus arrival times from inside their houses. The HBF views this as both unnecessary and clearly contrary to the tests of reasonableness set out in Circular 5/05. If the County Council considers that telematic relay screens are so important it should provide them in all existing households within Essex.

P.31

It is unclear as to what precise justification (if any) there is for seeking a monitoring fee of £3,000 from developers in respect of Travel Plans. It is again wrong to state that developers are ‘required’ to pay this figure. The Guide cannot require such payments given its status. Nor should the County Council expect applicants to fund the running of its services, particularly given that they already pay substantial fees in respect of the submission of their planning applications.

P.32

It is unclear as to what precise justification (if any) there is for seeking developers of schemes of 12 dwellings or over to provide a Transport Information and Marketing Scheme for each dwelling including a public transport season ticket. It is again wrong to state that developers are ‘required’ to provide these. The Guide cannot require these given its status. Nor should the County Council expect applicants to fund the running of its services, particularly given that they already pay substantial fees in respect of the submission of their planning applications.

The HBF views the requirement for the provision of public transport season tickets as both unnecessary and clearly contrary to the tests of reasonableness set out in Circular 5/05. 

P.35

Reference is made to a 10-year maintenance and replacement payment being sought in relation to traffic signals. With regard to Planning Obligation requirements for maintenance or operating costs possibly being in perpetuity, paragraph B19 of Circular 5/05 states that “as a general rule, however, where an asset is intended for wider public use, the costs of subsequent maintenance and other recurrent expenditure associated with the developer’s contribution should normally be borne by the body or authority in which the asset is to be vested. Where contributions to the initial support (“pump priming”) of new facilities are necessary, these should reflect the time lag between the provision of the new facility and its inclusion in public sector funding streams, or its ability to recover its own costs in the case of privately-run bus services, for example. Pump priming maintenance payments should be time-limited and not be required in perpetuity in planning obligations”. Consequently, the Federation considers that the proposed 10-year maintenance and replacement payment being sought is contrary to Circular 5/05. 

P.39

It is stated that with regard to libraries all planning applications will be considered. The precise reasoning and justification for this appears muddled. Library services are funded via general taxation. New developments should only be expected to contribute towards additional facilities where it can be demonstrated that existing facilities are inadequate or lacking, for instance with regard to large urban extensions or new settlements. It must be highly questionable as to the extent of additional pressure the actual occupiers of most new housing schemes will bring, particularly given that the most of them will already be living in Essex anyway. Additionally, the majority are unlikely to regularly use the library service much, if at all. Furthermore, many libraries have in recent years been suffering from declining usage.

P.41

It is stated that with regard to adult learning provision all planning applications will be considered. The precise reasoning and justification for this appears muddled. Adult learning services are funded via general taxation. New developments should only be expected to contribute towards additional facilities where it can be demonstrated that existing facilities are inadequate or lacking, for instance with regard to large urban extensions or new settlements. It must be highly questionable as to the extent of additional pressure the actual occupiers of most new housing schemes will bring, particularly given that the most of them will already be living in Essex anyway. Additionally, the majority are unlikely to regularly use the adult learning service much, if at all. 

P.43

Reference is made to an adult social care housing strategy report being finalised by June 2007. However, this date has since passed. It is not apparent what this exactly means.

P.45

The wording of policies which involve the incorporation/contribution of art into potential developments are often excessive, inflexible and go beyond the remit of Town and Country Planning. It is widely recognised that developers are expected to contribute towards all manner of essential physical and social infrastructure necessary, in land use planning terms, to serve their developments. As such it is clear that the provision of, or contribution towards public art cannot be considered a proper function of planning control, as was recognised by the leading counsel when addressing the Arts Council. The Arts Council Steering Group report recognised this. The Steering Group’s own recommended form of policy wording was for authorities, in appropriate cases to seek to encourage the provision of works of art as part of schemes for development. The report recognised that the under planning legislation it was not possible for the planning system to make the provision of public art a mandatory requirement.

Therefore, policies must make it clear that Councils will seek to negotiate with developers for the provision of, or contributions towards public art, where appropriate, rather than requiring it in all circumstances.

The text refers to every development over 0.1 ha requiring the inclusion of artists and artworks, as a guideline it is recommended that 1% of the total development cost (including fees but excluding cost of borrowing) is allocated for art. Again, the Guide can’t require these. Indeed, nor can DPD policies as such an approach would be contrary to the tests of reasonableness set out in Circular 5/05.  

P.48

The document seeks to set a contribution figure per dwelling in Essex for new waste management facilities necessary to serve the County between 2011-2034. However, it should be remembered that the facilities are mostly necessary to serve the needs of existing development, and that new householders will contribute towards such provision through their Council tax. 

P.55

The HBF does not consider that the proposed contribution rate per dwelling of £410.15 (exc. v.a.t.) stands up to close scrutiny. It is a blatant attempt to get developers to fund public services, rather than a true reflection of the actual additional costs directly resulting from new developments. Thus it is contrary to the tests of reasonableness set out in Circular 5/05.

Appendix 1

Reference is made to standard charges within the Guide. The HBF would reiterate that the Guide itself has no planning status and consequently cannot levy charges.

The Federation also considers that the financial figures outlined are financially excessive. 

It is stated that the figures shown might change where it can be demonstrated that existing services do not need to be increased to accommodate the development. The HBF would point out that the onus is actually on the service providers to fully demonstrate that new development will directly result in additional facilities or services.

I trust that the above comments are of assistance.

Yours faithfully,

Paul Cronk

HBF Regional Planner 

(Eastern Region) 
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